

Security Services

RFP 11/22/2022: Security Services

Publication of Proposal: November 22, 2022

Submission of Proposal Deadline: December 22, 2022

Fort Wayne Housing Authority • 7315 Hanna Street, Fort Wayne, IN 46816 • www.fwha.org

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents	
OVERVIEW	2
RFP INFORMATION AT A GLANCE	2
FORT WAYNE HOUSING AUTHORITY (FWHA) CONTACT:	2
SCOPE OF WORK:	4
INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED IN YOUR PROPOSAL	8
BIDDER'S RESPONSIBILITY:	
PROPOSAL FORMAT:	
PROPOSAL SUBMISSION:	12
EXCEPTATIONS & SPECIFICATIONS	12
PROPOSED COST	13
QUESTIONS:	13
PROPOSAL EVALUATION:	14
Evaluation - Responsibility:	14
Mistake in Proposal Submitted:	15
Disqualification of Proposers:	16
RIGHT TO PROTEST:	17
DISPUTES UNDER THE CONTRACT:	
ADDITIONAL CONSIDERATIONS:	
Work on FWHA Property	
Termination:	21
Most Favored Customer:	27
Lapse in Insurance Coverage:	27
SECTION 3:	

OVERVIEW

The Housing Authority of the City of Fort Wayne, Indiana and its affiliated entities d/b/a Fort Wayne Housing Authority ("FWHA") seeks proposals for security services, preferably provided by a local company, at all FWHA locations.

	[Table 2]
Contact Person	Amy Jacobowitz
	(260) 267-9300 ext. 7300
How to obtain the RFP Documents on the	www.fwha.org
applicable Internet Site	Procurement Portal
Pre-Proposal Conference	N/A
How to fully respond to this RFP by submitting a Proposal Submittal	As directed within Section 6.0 of the RFP document
Submission of Proposal Deadline	Thursday, December 22, 2022* Fort Wayne Housing Authority 7315 Hanna Street Fort Wayne, IN 46816 *The proposal must be received in-hand and time- stamped by FWHA no later than 4:00 pm on this date.
Anticipated Approval by HA Board of Commissioners	Tuesday January 17, 2023 Fort Wayne Housing Authority 7315 Hanna Street Fort Wayne, IN 46816
Contract Terms	2 Years/Optional 1 Year Extension

RFP INFORMATION AT A GLANCE

FORT WAYNE HOUSING AUTHORITY (FWHA) CONTACT:

- **1.0** All questions or request for documents pertaining to this solicitation shall be addressed to: Amy Jacobowitz, Vice President of Asset Management telephone (260) 267-9300 ext. 7300, fax (260) 267-9305 or e-mail at **ajacobowitz@fwha.org**.
- 2.0 APPLICABILITY: By submitting a bid, the bidder is agreeing to abide by all terms and conditions listed herein, including those terms and conditions within HUD Handbook 7460.8 REV 2, Procurement Handbook for Public Housing Agencies, dated 7/2013and HUD Table 5.1, Mandatory Contract Clauses for Small Purchases Other Than Construction
- 3.0 FWHA's RESERVATION OF RIGHTS: FWHA reserves the right to:
 - **3.1** FWHA reserves the right to reject any or all proposals, to waive any informality in the RFP process, or to terminate the RFP process at any time, if deemed by the FWHA to be in its best interests.
 - **3.2** FWHA reserves the right not to award a contract pursuant to this RFP.
 - **3.3** FWHA reserves the right to terminate a contract awarded pursuant to this RFP, at any time for its convenience upon fourteen (14) days written notice to the successful proposer(s).
 - **3.4** FWHA reserves the right to determine the days, hours and locations that the successful proposer(s) shall provide the services called for in this RFP.

- **3.5** FWHA reserves the right to retain all proposals submitted and not permit withdrawal for a period of sixty (60) days subsequent to the deadline for receiving proposals without the written consent of the FWHA Contract Administrator (CA).
- **3.6** FWHA reserves the right to negotiate the fees proposed by the proposer entity. If such negotiations are not, in the opinion of FWHA's CA, successfully concluded within a reasonable timeframe as determined by FWHA, FWHA shall retain the right to end such negotiations.
- 3.7 FWHA reserves the right to reject and not consider any proposal that does not meet the requirements of this RFP, including but not necessarily limited to incomplete proposals and/or proposals offering alternate or non-requested services.
- **3.8** FWHA shall have no obligation to compensate any proposer for any costs incurred in responding to this RFP.
- **3.9** FWHA shall reserve the right to at any time during the RFP or contract process to prohibit any further participation by a proposer or reject any proposal submitted that does not conform to any of the requirements detailed herein. Each prospective proposer further agrees that he/she will inform FWHA's CA in writing within five (5) days of the discovery of any item that is issued thereafter by FWHA that he/she feels needs to be addressed. Failure to abide by this timeframe shall relieve FWHA, but not the prospective proposer, of any responsibility pertaining to such issue.
- 3.10 FWHA reserves the right, prior to award, to revise, change, alter or amend any of the instructions, terms, conditions, and/or specifications identified within the RFP documents issued, within any attachment or drawing, or within any addenda issued. All addenda will be posted on FWHA's website www.fwha.org under Business Opportunities. Such changes that are issued before the proposal submission deadline shall be binding upon all prospective proposers.
- 3.11 In the case of rejection of all proposals, FWHA reserves the right to advertise for new proposals or to proceed to do the work otherwise, if in the judgment of FWHA, the best interest of FWHA will be promoted.
- 3.12 FWHA reserves the right to, without any liability; cancel the award of any proposal(s) at any time before the execution of the contract documents by all parties.
- FWHA reserves the right to reduce or increase estimated or actual quantities in whatever 3.13 amount necessary without prejudice or liability to FWHA, if:
- 3.14 Funding is not available,
- Legal restrictions are placed upon the expenditure of monies for this category of service or 3.15 supplies; or,
- FWHA's requirements in good faith change after award of the contract. 3.16
- 3.17 FWHA reserves the right to make an award to more than one proposer based on ratings and to award with or without negotiations or a "Best and Final Offer" (BAFO).
- FWHA reserves the right to require additional information from all proposers to determine 3.18 level of responsibility. Such information shall be submitted in the form required by FWHA within two (2) days of written request.
- 3.19 FWHA reserves the right to amend the contract any time prior to contract execution.

- **3.20** FWHA reserves the right to require the Contractor to keep accurate timesheets for all employees assigned to perform any project, task, or assignment resulting from this RFP and any resulting contract.
- **3.21** FWHA reserves the right to contact any individuals, entities, or organizations that have had a business relationship with the proposer regardless of their inclusion in the reference section of the proposal submittal.
- **3.22** In the event any resulting contract is breached, prematurely terminated or cancelled due to non- performance and/or withdrawal by the Contractor, FWHA reserves the right to seek monetary restitution (to include but not limited to withholding of monies owed) from the Contractor to cover costs for interim services and/or cover the difference of a higher cost (difference between existing Contracted rate and new Contract rate) beginning the date of Contractor's termination, breach and/or cancellation through the contract expiration date.
- **3.23** FWHA reserves the right to require the Contractor to replace any employee, subcontractor, or other individuals and/or entities, found to be unacceptable, performing work under any contract resulting from this RFP. Replacement shall occur within two (2) days of notification by FWHA.
- **3.24** FWHA must maintain appropriate records (payrolls, work orders, job descriptions, training program materials and apprentice/trainee registrations and any other data related to the employment and utilization of maintenance laborers and mechanics) which must be preserved for no less than three years or until resolution of any dispute. Employers under contract to FWHA to provide maintenance work must submit to FWHA their original employment records as described above or agree to retain the original employment records for three years or until resolution of any dispute.

SCOPE OF WORK:

- **3.25** General Description of Communities:
 - **3.25.1** McCormick Community. The McCormick community is located in the southeast portion of Fort Wayne. McCormick Place Apartments were built in 1970. This 96-row unit property is also a family site. The property contains 3 playgrounds. There is also a Resident Resource Center and preschool located on the property the main office is used by staff and the community room is utilized by the residents. Three languages are spoken by residents, including, Spanish, Burmese, and English.
 - **3.25.2** Beacon Community. The Beacon community is located in the northeast portion of Fort Wayne. Beacon Apartments were built in 1970. This 100-unit high-rise is also a single dwelling site with 97 1 BR's and 3 2BR. The property resides near the intersection of State and Beacon, the high-rise is located in a metropolitan business area.
 - **3.25.3** Brookmill Community. The Brookmill community is located in the southwest portion of Fort Wayne; four miles west of downtown. Brookmill Court Apartments were built in 1973. This 108-row unit property is a family site. The property contains 3 playgrounds, and a basketball court. There is also the Boys & Girls Club and a pre-school located on the property.

- **3.25.4** Tall Oaks Community. Tall Oaks is located in the Southtown area, off of Tillman and Decatur Rd. It is located on the PTC bus line. It is near a Wal-Mart shopping center and banking. Tall Oaks has 105 units with 103 one bedrooms and 2 two-bedroom units in a 7-story elevator apartment building.
- **3.25.5** River Cove Community. The River Cove Community is located 2430 River Cove Lane, on the north side of Fort Wayne. Built in 1985, this family site contains 75 units' and 2 playgrounds. The main office is used by staff and the community room is utilized by the residents.
- **3.25.6** North Highlands Community. The North Highlands community has 105 one- and two-bedroom units in a high-rise elevator apartment building. North Highlands is within walking distance of shopping, pharmacy, restaurants, a public library branch, and the bus stops in front of North Highlands. The main office is used by staff and the community room is utilized by the residents.
- **3.25.7** Brooklyn Manor Apartments. Brooklyn Manor is located in the southwest portion of Fort Wayne; four miles west of downtown. Brooklyn Manor were built in 2006. This 52 unit mid-rise is a single dwelling building composed of 1- & 2-bedroom units. The office is used by staff and the community room is utilized by the residents.
- **3.25.8** Posterity Scholar House. The community is located at 7315 Joshua Lane, on the southeast side of Fort Wayne, just off McKinney Ave. Posterity Scholar House has 44 two- and three-bedroom units. The main office is used by staff and has open community space per building.
- **3.26** Description of Duties.
 - **3.26.1** The selected security services company shall provide all labor and equipment to perform the following security services at McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House consistent with, and in addition to, the requirements of Attachment J "Procedures for Security Services in Residential Communities." FWHA reserves the right to adjust the schedule if on-site circumstances warrant such adjustment to better secure the communities.
 - **3.26.2** The selected security company will manage, schedule, and provide additional security for all FWHA communities' sworn officers that will consist of the Fort Wayne Police Department or the Allen County Sheriff's Department. The security company will act as a liaison between the FWHA and the sworn officers. They will ensure that the officers are scheduled and held accountable to the FWHA. The sworn officers will check in for duty with the security company supervisor, pick up a FWHA radio, conduct hourly radio checks, patrol, and check in with the security officers working at McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House. The sworn officers will work 24 hours per week. The 24 hours will be scheduled during the security guard's 40-hour work week. The sworn officers will be required to complete a daily activity log and fax it to the security company officers to complete will be coordinated through the security company.
 - **3.26.3** The selected security services company shall be required to attend weekly meetings with each of the McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House management teams to discuss adjustments to the sites and schedules during transitional

times, and to ensure that the Security Officers meet the following expectations and perform the following responsibilities:

- **3.26.4** Security Officer Requirements: Security Officers performing services under the contract to be executed based on this RFP must:
 - 3.26.4.1 Be 21 years of age or older.
 - 3.26.4.2 Professionally uniformed, armed security guard.
 - 3.26.4.3 <u>All employees of the security guard company must be covered by the security</u> <u>company license and insurance in accordance with the State of Indiana.</u>
 - 3.26.4.4 Must have High School diploma or G.E.D.
 - 3.26.4.5 <u>Hours 8 hours per day, 5 days per week regularly scheduled hours and</u> <u>rotating days for Full Time position, 8 hours per day, 3 days per week for Part</u> <u>Time position.</u>
 - 3.26.4.6 Work from 7:00 pm to 3:00 am
 - 3.26.4.7 Work holidays and weekends
- **3.26.5** Rounds: Hourly rounds, both internally and externally, noted in logbook.
- **3.26.6** Log: Complete a log noting any and all problems found, weather conditions, security light outages or other preventable threats to public safety.
- **3.26.7** Communications: Competency with 2-way radio and telephone usage.
- **3.26.8** Report writing: Legibly complete FWHA approved incident report forms, other documents.
- **3.26.9** Contacts: Ability to work with resident of all ages and needs as well as staff and visitors.
- **3.26.10** Maintain relationship with Fort Wayne Police Department and Allen County Sheriff's Department.
- **3.26.11** Shall identify illegal and/or potentially dangerous persons or situations. Report them to Vice President of Asset Management and local police agencies for immediate resolution of problem, whenever possible.
- **3.26.12** Guards assigned to work the properties need to be able to follow instructions precisely, work long hours and stay alert.
- **3.26.13** Guards must possess honesty, integrity, punctuality, an ability to act calmly in an emergency, and an ability to work well under pressure.
- 3.26.14 Comply with the requirements of the security company's Employee Handbook.
- **3.26.15** Patrol Duties: Security Officers shall patrol and provide security checks at key points in each community to provide maximum security for the property, including construction zones (where applicable). These security checks shall be varied and conducted randomly throughout each shift.
- **3.26.16** Methods of Patrol and Communication. The security company shall provide a uniformed bike or walking patrol officer for each community. In order to ensure continuity of services and that the Security Officers become familiar with the residents and dynamics of each community, the security company shall ensure that specific Security Officers assigned to each community remain constant over time and shall make all efforts to not change Security Officers during the term of the contract to be executed based on this RFP. Security Officers must:
 - **3.26.16.1** Be equipped with a FWHA supplied 2-way radio, a security company supplied cellular phone and laptop with access to FWHA security cameras, in order to maintain direct communication with one another during the time when the officers are on duty at any of the communities.

6

)

- **3.26.16.2** Be equipped with a cellular phone in order to receive and respond to calls from agency site staff or Management at all times. The contact telephone number for the Security Officers may not be changed during the term of the contract to be executed based on this RFP.
- **3.26.16.3** Respond within 30 minutes or less to telephone calls from Sonitrol, residents, agency staff, or management.
- **3.26.16.4** Maintain and have available at all times while on duty a list of key community and management contacts and make direct contact with onduty FWHA management and/or agency staff as necessary.
- **3.26.16.5** Go to residents' homes, as needed, to respond to security concerns.
- **3.26.16.6** Complete a one-time orientation with the CPT Officer and Site Manager at McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House before beginning patrol duties at the locations.
- **3.26.17** Communications with Residents and Youth. Security Officers shall interact positively and encourage effective communication with residents and of McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor, and Posterity Scholar House. In particular, to the greatest extent possible, Security Officers Shall interact and dialogue with the youth of each community, in order to reinforce positive behaviors and to provide alternative behaviors for youth who are violating community rules and/or creating disturbances.
- **3.26.18** Communication with the Fort Wayne Police Department (FWPD). Officers of the FWPD are a critical element in maintaining security and law enforcement at the McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor, Posterity Scholar House, and any other FWHA communities that may need assistance. The security company shall ensure that the Security Officers work cooperatively with, and establish and maintain good, positive communications with the FWPD and Allen County Sheriff's Department within the assigned geographic area.
- **3.26.19** Domestic Violence. Security Officers must record domestic violence and other family disturbances and contact the FWPD or Allen County Sheriff's Department immediately.
- **3.26.20** Cooperation with FWHA Personnel. The security company and its Security Officers Shall work cooperatively with the FWHA Site Manager at McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor, and Posterity Scholar House.
- **3.26.21** Premises Checks. On each shift, Security Officers shall patrol the McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands. Brooklyn Manor, and Posterity Scholar House communities, the perimeter of the properties, areas of high activity, and agency and management offices, as specified by FWHA. Security Officers shall make daily checks of locks and gates leading into construction zones, and intermittently patrol the perimeter and/or fenced area.
- **3.26.22** Interaction with Loiterers. Security Officers shall assist with enforcing curfews and "No Trespassing" rules, identify loiterers and trespassers, and escort violators to their residences or off the premises as applicable.
- **3.26.23** Drug or Suspicious Activity. Security Officers shall identify persons and/or residential units involved in drug or suspicious activity, and note the destinations

of such individuals within each community and/or their associations, and Shall notify FWPD or Allen County Sheriff's Department and FWHA personnel.

- **3.26.24** Deterrence Through Enforcement. Security Officers shall maintain a visible presence in the community, assist in enforcing the community rules, and inform residents and guests of community rules and trespass policies.
- **3.26.25** Complaints by Residents. Any complaints about other residents, about problems encountered by visitors or guests that Security Officers receive (from residents of McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House) shall immediately be logged or otherwise documented and referred to the Site Manager at either McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House, as appropriate. Trespass Notices: Security Officers shall enforce trespass rules, ask violators to leave the premises and telephone 9-1-1 for assistance in removing uncooperative individuals. Security Officers Shall issue trespass notices to individuals as appropriate and seek the assistance of the FWPD or Allen County Sheriff's Department as needed. Officer shall serve trespass notices to trespasser's last known address and supply Control # for the order.
- **3.26.26** Daily Log. Security Officers shall record their activity at least hourly into an incident log.
- **3.26.27** Towing Authority. Security Officers shall ticket and/or arrange towing for vehicles that violate McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, and Brooklyn Manor community parking rules. The McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House communities include public and private streets and private lot and/or cul-de-sac parking. On public streets, Security Officers shall work with the FWPD or Allen County Sheriff's Department to tag inoperative, unlicensed vehicles.
- **3.26.28** Illegal Dumping and Disposal. Security Officers shall monitor the entire McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House sites for improper or illegal dumping of trash, furniture or any debris into common areas and/or construction zones. Security Officers Shall record information on the vehicles involved, shall attempt to identify the individuals, and shall contact FWPD or the Allen County Sheriff's Department for ticketing and/or arrest, if opportunity arises. Security Officers shall contact violators and advise them to cease dumping, and shall notify the Site Manager at McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House, as appropriate, for follow-up action.
- 3.27 Optional Add-on Items
 - 3.27.1 Roaming security officer for high-rises
 - 3.27.2 Increased hours for FWPD
 - 3.27.3 Security for FWHA Administrative building when requested day or evening
 - 3.27.4 Security guard for site during business hours when requested
 - 3.27.5 National background check for employees

INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED IN YOUR PROPOSAL

4.0 To facilitate evaluation, proposals should address and be organized in the order of the

outline given below and include the following information. Please refer to the section of this RFP on Submission Requirements for information on Required Number of Copies. Proposers are responsible for checking FWHA's website at:

<u>www.fwha.org/Documents/Procurement</u> prior to submission of a proposal to review and download any addendum issued.

- 4.01 Proposals must include information for any sub-contractors to be used (if applicable) as well as your firm's information. Sub-contractors to be used must meet the same standards as required for the selected firm.
- 4.02 Experience of Security Company. Provide a list of properties of comparable size to McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House for which the security company recently provided security services. Include the following in the list: name of property; address/location; number of units; description of diversity of population served; specific techniques used to ensure that security needs for comparable sites are addressed; contact information for the property manager or owner. Provide a copy of the security company's license to operate as a private security company in the State of Indiana, if applicable. Describe the company's ability to complete background checks for FWHA.
- 4.03 Experience of Security Company Management. Resumes for the owners and key management personnel of the security company demonstrating their experiences in managing similar security services to those described in this RFP.
- 4.04 Employee Handbook. A copy of the security company's Employee Handbook detailing the security company's practices and procedures, and expectations of Security Officers.
- 4.05 Security Officer Requirements. Describe your internal security company procedures for ensuring that Security Officers are hired in accordance with the requirements of State Law, if applicable,), including your understanding of the requirements of the law. Describe your recruitment procedures to ensure that Security Officers to be assigned to the work of the contract to be executed based on this RFP are experienced, mature, and at least 21 years of age.
- 4.06 Security Officer Training. Describe the training program provided for Security Officers employed by your firm, specifying how the training program is in compliance with State Law. Your description of the training program should include the name(s) of those who will provide the training, and a copy of the training program and materials your firm uses to train its Security Officers in compliance with State Law.
- 4.07 Community Relations Training. Describe the training provided to your Security Officers to ensure their sensitivity to working with diverse populations, to developing mediation skills, and communicating effectively with the community. Provide a copy of the resume(s) of those individuals who provide or will provide this training to your Security Officers who would be assigned to the work of this RFP. Describe the internal management and supervisory controls in place in your company to ensure that Security Officers assigned to this work will interact with youth (teens) in the community in a manner that will promote a respect for property and a sense of safety for all residents.
- 4.08 Security Officer Retention. Describe how your firm will ensure continuity of Security Officers assigned to work at each of the communities (McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar House) that are part of this RFP. Describe your ability to manage sworn officers.

4.09 Proposed Price. State your all-inclusive hourly rate for Security Officers for performing all the work described in this RFP, and your total price proposed separately for McCormick, Beacon, Brookmill, Tall Oaks, River Cove, North Highlands, Brooklyn Manor and Posterity Scholar house, based on the calendar included in Attachment A of this RFP.

BIDDER'S RESPONSIBILITY:

5.0

Each bidder shall carefully review and comply with all instructions provided herein or provided within any named attachments or addenda.

PROPOSAL FORMAT:

5.1 Tabbed Proposal Submittal: The HA intends to retain the successful proposer ursuant to a "Best Value" basis, not a "Low Proposal" basis ("Best Value," in that the HA will, as detailed within the following Section 4.0, consider factors other than just cost in making the award decision). Therefore, so that the HA can properly evaluate the offers received, all proposals in response to this RFP, must be formatted in accordance with the sequence noted following. Each category must be separated by numbered index dividers (which number extends so that each tab can be located without opening the proposal) and labeled with the corresponding tab reference also noted below. None of the proposed services may conflict with any requirement the HA has published herein or has issued by addendum.

RFP Section	Tab No.	Description
5.1.1	1	Form of Proposal: This Form is attached hereto as Attachment A to this RFP document. This 1-page Form must be fully completed, executed where provided thereon and submitted under this tab as a part of the proposal submittal.
5.1.2	2	Form HUD-5369-C (8/93), <i>Certifications and Representations of Offerors, Non-</i> <i>Construction Contract</i> : This Form is attached hereto as Attachment C to this RFP document. This 2-page Form must be fully completed, executed where provided thereon and submitted under this tab as a part of the proposal submittal.
5.1.3	3	Profile of Firm Form: The Profile of Firm Form is attached hereto as Attachment D to this RFP document. This 2-page Form must be fully completed, executed and submitted under this tab as a part of the proposal submittal.
5.1.4	4	Proposed Services: As more fully detailed within Section 4.0, <i>Scope of Work</i> , of this document, the proposer shall, at a minimum, clearly detail within the information submitted under this tab documentation showing:
5.1.4.1		As detailed within Section 10.1, Evaluation Factor No. 1, herein, the Proposed Costs the proposer proposes to charge the HA to complete the required work.
5.1.4.2		As detailed within Section 10.1, Evaluation Factor No. 2, herein, the proposer's Demonstrated Understanding of the HA's Requirements.
5.1.4.3		As detailed within Section 10.1, Evaluation Factor No. 3, herein, the proposer's Technical Approach (including, if appropriate, labor categories,

		estimated hours and skill mix) and the proposer's proposed Work Plan to
		provide the required services.
5.1.4.4		As detailed within Section 10.1, Evaluation Factor No. 4, herein, the
		proposer's Technical Capabilities (in terms of personnel, equipment and
		materials) and Management Plan (including staffing of key positions,
		method of assigning work and procedures for maintaining level of service,
		etc.).
5.1.4.5		As detailed within Section 10.1, Evaluation Factor No. 5, herein, the
		proposer's Demonstrated Experience in performing similar work and the proposer's Demonstrated Successful Past Performance (including meeting
		costs, schedules and performance requirements) of contract work
		substantially similar to that required by this solicitation.
5.1.4.6		If appropriate, how staff are retained, screened, trained and monitored;
5.1.4.7		An explanation and copies of forms that will be used and reports that will
0.1.4.7		be submitted and the method of such reports (i.e. written; fax; internet;
		etc.);
5.1.4.8		A complete description of the products and services the firms provides.
5.1.4.9		Complete Optional Add-On Item Price Proposal which is Attachment A to
		this RFP
5.1.5	5	Managerial Capacity/Financial Viability: The proposer entity must submit
		under this tab a concise description of its managerial and financial capacity
		to deliver the proposed services, including brief professional resumes for
		the persons identified within areas (5) and (6) of Attachment C, <i>Profile of</i>
		<i>Firm Form</i> . Such information shall include the proposer's qualifications to provide the services; a description of the background and current
		organization of the firm.
5.1.6	6	Client Information: The proposer shall submit a listing of former or current
	Ū.	clients, including the Public Housing Authorities, for whom the proposer
		has performed similar or like services to those being proposed herein. The
		listing shall, at a minimum, include:
5.1.6.1		The client's name;
5.1.6.2		The client's contact name;
5.1.6.3		The client's telephone number;
5.1.6.4		A brief description and scope of the service(s) and the dates the services
		were provided;
5.1.7	7	Section 3 Business Preference Documentation (Optional Item): For any
		proposer claiming a Section 3 Business Preference, he/she shall under this
		tab include the fully completed and executed Section 3 Business
		Preference Certification Form attached hereto as Attachment E and any
E 1 0	0	documentation required by that form.
5.1.8	8	Other Information (Optional Item): The proposer may include hereunder any other general information that the proposer believes is appropriate to assist
		other general information that the proposer believes is appropriate to assist the HA in its evaluation.

6.00

PROPOSAL SUBMISSION:

Bids are due at the time and date posted herein. FWHA reserves the right to extend the posted deadline at any time prior to the deadline.

- 6.1 **Time for Receiving Proposals**: Proposals received prior to the proposal submittal deadline shall be securely kept, unopened, by FWHA. The CA, whose duty it is to open such proposals, will decide when the specified time has arrived. No proposal received after the designated deadline shall be considered.
 - 6.1.1 Proposers are cautioned that any proposal submittal that is time-stamped as being received by FWHA after the exact time set as the deadline for the receiving of proposals shall not be considered. Any proposals not submitted in a timely manner that are inadvertently opened shall be ruled invalid. No responsibility will attach to FWHA or any official or employee thereof, for the pre-opening of, or the failure to open a proposal not properly addressed and/or identified.
 - 6.1.2 One (1) original signature copy (marked "ORIGINAL") with a cover and extending tabs, three (3) exact copies (marked "COPY"), and one (1) electronic version via CD or flash drive, shall be placed unfolded in a sealed package with the proposer's name and return address and addressed as follows:

RFP 11.22.22: Security Services Fort Wayne Housing Authority Attn: Amy Jacobowitz 7315 Hanna Street Fort Wayne, IN 46816

6.1.3 Withdrawal of Proposals: Proposals may be withdrawn as detailed within the attached

HUD Form(s). Negligence on the part of the proposer in preparing his/her proposal confers no right of withdrawal or modification of his/her proposal after such proposal has been received and opened.

Procedure to withdraw a proposal: A request for withdrawal of a proposal due to a purported error need not be considered by FWHA unless filed in writing by the proposer within 48 hours after the proposal deadline. Any such request shall contain a full explanation of any purported error and shall, if requested by FWHA, be supported by the original calculations on which the proposal was computed, together with a certification and notarization thereon that such computation is the original and was prepared by the proposer or his/her agent, who must be identified on the notarized form. The foregoing shall not be construed that such withdrawal will be permitted, as FWHA retains the right to accept or reject any proposed withdrawal for a mistake.

7.0

EXCEPTATIONS & SPECIFICATIONS

7.01.1 A prospective proposer may take exception to any of the proposal documents, or any part of the information contained therein, by submitting, in writing to the named FWHA Contact Person, at least seven (7) days prior to the proposal

submission deadline, a complete and specific explanation as to what he/she is taking exception. Proposed alternate documents or information must also be included. FWHA reserves the right to agree with the prospective proposer and issue a revision to the applicable RFP requirements or may reject the prospective proposer's request.

7.01.2 When taking exception, prospective proposers must propose services that meet the requirements of the RFP documents. Exceptions to the specification and/or approved "equal" requests may be discussed at the scheduled pre-proposal conference (if scheduled). Any verbal instructions provided by any FWHA staff shall only become official and binding when issued as an addendum or as a written answer issued by addendum pursuant to receipt of a written question by FWHA.

7.02

PROPOSED COST

- 7.02.1 Fee Costs: Each proposer must enter the proposed cost to FWHA for the listed project. Your proposed fee is inclusive of all necessary costs to provide the proposed services, including, but not limited to employee costs and benefits; travel & per diem; clerical support; overhead; profit; supplies; materials; licensing; insurance; etc. Please note that the fee proposal for this service is inclusive of all elements required to be a co-developer as specified herein and the fee proposed shall be fully "burdened" with profit, overhead and all other associated costs to deliver a complete project.
- **7.02.2** Additional Related Work that May Be Required: Please note FWHA may retain the Contractor, if it is deemed by FWHA to be in its best interest, to perform additional services at fees proposed by the Contractor in their unit price response.
- **7.02.3 Proposal Binding Method**: It is preferable and recommended that the proposer bind the proposal submittals in such a manner that FWHA can, if needed, remove the binding (i.e., "comb-type, etc.) or remove the pages from the cover (i.e., 3-ring binder, etc.) to make copies then return the proposal submittal to its original condition.
- **7.02.4 Proposal Submittal**: Proposer must submit one (1) original signature copy (marked "ORIGINAL"), and three (3) exact copies (marked "COPY"), and all must be received in-hand and time-stamped by the HA by no later than 11:00 a.m. on the specified date.

8.0

QUESTIONS:

All questions or request for information concerning this solicitation must be submitted in writing five (5) days prior to the closing deadline.

9.0 HOLD PRICES/NON-ESCALATION: By submitting a bid, the bidder agrees to "hold" or not increase the bid prices for a minimum period of ninety (90) days. Quantities listed in this solicitation are for the purpose of determining best pricing per line item.

PROPOSAL EVALUATION:

9.01 Evaluation Factors: The following factors will be utilized by the HA to evaluate each proposal submittal received; award of points for each listed factor will be based upon the documentation that the proposer submits within his/her proposal submittal:

NO.	Max Point Value	Factor Type	Factor Description
1	30 Points	Objective	The PROPOSED COSTS the proposer proposes to charge the HA to complete the required work.
2	10 Points	Subjective	The proposer's DEMONSTRATED UNDERSTANDING of the REQUIREMENT;
3	25 Points	Subjective	The APPROPRIATENESS of the TECHNICAL APPROACH (including labor categories, estimated hours and skill mix) and the QUALITY of the WORK PLAN
4	15 Points	Subjective	The proposer's TECHNICAL CAPABILITIES (in terms of personnel, equipment and materials) and the MANAGEMENT PLAN (including staffing of key positions, method of assigning work and procedures for maintaining level of service, etc.).
5	15 Points	Subjective	The proposer's DEMONSTRATED EXPERIENCE in performing similar work and the proposer's DEMONSTRATED SUCCESSFUL PAST PERFORMANCE (including meeting costs, schedules and performance requirements) of contract work substantially similar to that required by this solicitation as verified by reference checks or other means.
6	5 Points	Subjective	The OVERALL QUALITY AND PROFESSIONAL APPEARANCE OF THE PROPOSAL SUBMITTED, based upon the opinion of the evaluators.
	100 POINTS		TOTAL POINTS (other than preference points)

NO.	Max Point Value	Factor Type	Factor Description
7	5 Points	Objective	SECTION 3 BUSINESS PREFERENCE PARTICIPATION: A
			firm must qualify for Section 3 status.
7a	5 Points		MBE PREFERENCE PARTICIPATION: A firm must qualify
			for MBE status.
7b	5 Points		WBE PREFERENCE PARTICIPATION: A firm must qualify
			for WBE status.
	15 POINTS		MAXIMUM PREFERENCE POINTS (additional)

115TOTAL POSSIBLE POINTS

9.01.1 Initial Evaluation-Responsiveness: Each proposal received will first be evaluated for responsiveness (i.e., meeting the minimum requirements as stated in the RFP).

9.01.2 Evaluation - Responsibility:

FWHA shall select a minimum of a three-person panel, using the criteria established below, to evaluate each of the proposals submitted in response to this

RFP to determine the proposer's level of responsibility. FWHA will consider capabilities or advantages that are clearly described in the proposal that may be confirmed by oral presentations, site visits, demonstrations, and/or references contacted by FWHA. All proposals would be evaluated as to their overall value to FWHA.

- **9.01.3 Restrictions**: All persons having familial (including in-laws) and/or employment relationships (past or current) with principals and/or employees of a proposer will be excluded from participation on FWHA's evaluation panel. Similarly, all persons having ownership interest in and/or contract with a proposer will be excluded from participation on FWHA's evaluation panel.
- **9.01.4 Competitive Range**: Once a competitive range is established from the proposals submitted, FWHA reserves the right to require Proposers within the competitive range to make a presentation to the evaluation committee. Presentations, if requested, shall be a factor in the award recommendation.
- **9.01.5** Burden of Proof: If requested by FWHA, it shall be the responsibility of the proposer(s) to furnish FWHA with sufficient data or physical samples, within a specified time, so that FWHA may determine if the goods or services offered conform to the specifications.

9.02 Mistake in Proposal Submitted:

- **9.02.1** Unless otherwise prohibited within the RFP documents, a mistake in the cost unit pricing that does not affect the total cost sum submitted may, at FWHA's discretion, be corrected by submitting a corrected cost form, together with a complete explanation in writing, of how the mistake occurred, to the FWHA CA, for his/her review. This mistake must be corrected before the issuance of any contract documents. Such correction shall not operate to give any proposer an advantage over another.
- **9.03** Irregular Proposal Submittal: A proposal shall be considered irregular for any one of the following reasons, any one or more of which may, at FWHA's discretion, be reason for rejection:
 - **9.03.1** If the forms furnished by FWHA are not used or are altered or if the proposed costs are not submitted as required and where provided.
 - **9.03.2** If all requested completed attachments do not accompany the proposal submittal.
 - **9.03.3** If there are unauthorized additions, conditional or alternate proposals, or irregularities of any kind which may tend to make the proposal incomplete, indefinite or ambiguous as to its meaning or give the proposer submitting the same a competitive advantage over other proposers.
 - **9.03.4** If the proposer adds any provisions reserving the right to accept or reject any award or to enter into a contract pursuant to an award.
 - **9.03.5** If the individual cost proposal items submitted by a specific proposer are unbalanced in the sense that the listed price of any cost item departs by more

than 25% from FWHA's cost estimate (if a cost estimate is determined) for that item.

9.04

Disqualification of Proposers:

Any one or more of the following shall be considered as sufficient for the disqualification of a prospective proposer and the rejection of his/her proposal:

- **9.04.1** Evidence of collusion among prospective proposers. Participants in such collusion will receive no recognition as Proposers for this or any future work with FWHA until such participant shall have been reinstated as a qualified bidder or proposer. The names of all participants in such collusion shall be reported to HUD and any other inquiring governmental agency.
- **9.04.2** More than one proposal for the same work from an individual, firm, or corporation under the same or different name(s).
- **9.04.3** Lack of competency, lack of experience and/or lack of adequate machinery, plant and/or other resources.
- **9.04.4** Unsatisfactory performance record as shown by past work for FWHA or with any other local, state or federal agency, judged from the standpoint of workmanship and progress.
- **9.04.5** Incomplete work, which in the judgment of FWHA, might hinder or prevent prompt completion of additional work, if awarded.
- **9.04.6** Failure to pay or satisfactorily settle all bills due on former contracts still outstanding at the time of letting.
- 9.04.7 Failure to comply with any qualification requirements of FWHA.
- **9.04.8** Failure to list, if required, all subcontractors (if subcontractors are allowed by FWHA) who will be employed by the successful proposer(s) to complete the work of the proposed contract.
- **9.04.9** As required by the RFP documents, failure of the successful proposer to be properly licensed by the City, County and/or the State of Indiana and/or to be insured by a commercial general liability policy and/or worker's compensation policy and/or business automobile liability policy, as applicable. If a proposer receives an award unless otherwise waived in the Contract, the Contractor will be required to provide an original Certificate of Insurance confirming the following minimum requirements to FWHA within 10 days of contract signature:

FWHA and its affiliates must be named as an Additional Insured and be a Certificate Holder. This is required for vendors who render observational services to FWHA such as appraisers, inspectors, attorneys, engineers or consultants.	\$1,000,000
Business Automobile Liability	Required Limits
FWHA and its affiliates must be named as an additional insured and as the certificate holder. Must include both owned and unowned vehicles.	\$500,000 combined single limit, per occurrence
Workers Compensation and Employer's Liability	Required Limits
Workers' Compensation coverage is Statutory and has no pre-set limits. Employer's Liability limit is \$500,000. A waiver of Subrogation in favor of FWHA must be included in the Workers' Compensation policy. FWHA and its affiliates must be named as a Certificate Holder.	Statutory \$500,000
Commercial General Liability	Required Limits
This is required for any vendor who will be doing hands-on work at FWHA	\$1,000,000 per accident
properties. FWHA and its affiliates must be named as an Additional Insured and as the Certificate Holder.	\$2,000,000 aggregate

9.04.10 Any reason to be determined in good faith, to be in the best interests of FWHA.

Award of Proposal(s): The award shall be to the top-rated responsive and responsible proposer(s) determined by the evaluation process, presentations (if requested), negotiations, Best & Final Offers (BAFO), FWHA's business needs, Proposer's ability to deliver within budget the specified items in a timely manner. Proposers shall be recommended for award if in FWHA's opinion, it is in the best interest to accept the proposal. FWHA reserves the right to award multiple contracts and will not consider "All or None" proposals or bids.

10.0

RIGHT TO PROTEST:

- **10.01** Rights: Any prospective or actual proposer, offeror, or contractor who is allegedly aggrieved in connection with the solicitation of a proposal or award of a contract, shall have the right to protest. Such right only applies to deviations from laws, rules, regulations, or procedures. Disagreements with the evaluators' judgments as to the number of points scored are not reasons for an appeal. An alleged aggrieved protestant claiming this right is hereby informed that these regulations do not provide for administrative appeal as a matter of right for that alleged aggrieved protestant.
 - **10.01.1** An alleged aggrieved "protestant" is a prospective proposer who feels that he/she has been treated inequitably by FWHA and wishes FWHA to correct the alleged inequitable condition or situation. To be eligible to file a protest with FWHA pertaining to an RFP or contract, the alleged aggrieved protestant must have been involved in the RFP process in some manner as a prospective proposer (i.e. recipient of the RFP documents) when the alleged situation occurred. FWHA has

no obligation to consider a protest filed by any party that does not meet these criteria.

- **10.01.2** Any actual or prospective contractor may protest the solicitation or award of a contract for material violation of FWHA's procurement policy. Any protest against a FWHA solicitation must be received before the due date for receipt of Proposals or proposals and any protest against the award of a contract must be received within ten (10) calendar days after contract award or the protest will not be considered.
- **10.01.3** All protests must be in writing and submitted to the Procurement Manager for a written decision. The Procurement Manager shall make a recommendation to the Contracting Officer who shall issue a written decision and findings to the Contractor within thirty (30) days from receipt of the written protest. This decision is then appealable to the Board of Commissioners within thirty (30) days of receipt of the written decision. Appeals which are not timely filed will not be considered and the decision becomes final. All appeals shall be marked and sent to the address as listed in the example below:

APPEAL OF RFP FOR RFP 11.22.22: Security Services Fort Wayne Housing Authority 7315 Hanna Street Fort Wayne, IN

11.0

DISPUTES UNDER THE CONTRACT:

11.01 Procedures: In addition to the procedures detailed within Form HUD-5370-C1 (10/2006), General Conditions for Non-Construction Contracts, Public Housing Programs, in the event that any matter, claim, or dispute arises between the parties, whether or not related to this RFP or any resulting contract, both parties shall be subject to nonbinding mediation if agreed to by both parties within thirty days of either party making a request in writing. The parties further agree that if the matter, claim, or dispute is not settled during mediation, it shall thereafter be submitted to binding arbitration. The parties shall make a good faith attempt to mutually agree upon an arbitrator. If the parties cannot mutually agree upon an arbitrator after reasonable efforts have been exerted, then the matter, claim or dispute shall be submitted to the American Arbitration Association for final and binding arbitration. Unless extended by the arbitrator for good cause shown, the final arbitration hearing shall begin no later than two months after selection of the arbitrator.

12.0

ADDITIONAL CONSIDERATIONS:

- 12.01 Escalation: This is a Firm Fixed Price Contract with no escalation provisions.
- **12.02** Required Permits and Licenses: Unless otherwise stated in the RFP documents, all Federal, State or local permits and licenses which may be required to provide the services ensuing from any award of this RFP, whether or not they are known to either the FWHA or the proposers at the time of the proposal submittal deadline or the award, shall be the sole responsibility of the successful proposer and all offers submitted by the proposer shall reflect

all costs required by the successful proposer to procure and provide such necessary permits or licenses.

- **12.03** Taxes: All persons doing business with FWHA are hereby made aware that FWHA is exempt from paying Indiana State Sales and Use Taxes and Federal Excise Taxes. A letter of Tax Exemption will be provided upon request.
- 12.04 Government Standards: It is the responsibility of the prospective proposer to ensure that all items and services proposed conform to all local, state, and federal law concerning safety (OSHA) and environmental control (EPA and Tarrant County Regulations) and any other enacted ordinance, code, law, or regulation. The successful proposer shall be responsible for all costs incurred for compliance with any such possible ordinance, code, law, or regulation. No time extensions shall be granted, or financial consideration given to the successful proposer for time or monies lost due to violations of any such ordinance, code, law or regulations that may occur.
- 12.05 Free on Board (FOB) and Delivery: All costs submitted by the successful proposer shall reflect the cost of delivering the proposed items and/or services to the locations specified within the RFP documents or within the Contract. All costs in the proposal submittal shall be quoted as FOB Destination, Freight Prepaid and allowed unless otherwise stated in this RFP.
 - 12.05.1 The successful proposer agrees to deliver to the designated location(s) on or before the date as specified in the finalized contract. Failure to deliver on or before the specified date constitutes an event of default by the successful proposer. Upon default, the successful proposer agrees that FWHA may, at its option, rescind the finalized contract under the termination clause herein and seek compensatory damages as provided by law.

12.06

Work on FWHA Property

If the successful proposer's work under the contract involves operations by the successful proposer on FWHA premises, the successful proposer shall take all necessary precautions to prevent the occurrence of any injury to persons or property during the progress of such work and, shall indemnify FWHA, and their officers, agents, servants and employees against all loss which may result in any way from any act or omission of the successful proposer, its agents, employees, or subcontractors.

12.07 Warranty:

- **12.07.1** The services provided under the contract shall conform to all information contained within the RFP documents as well as applicable Industry Published Technical Specifications, and if one of the above-mentioned Specifications contains more stringent requirements than the other, the more stringent requirements shall apply.
- **12.07.2** The liability of the successful proposer to FWHA arising out of the furnishing of services/goods under the terms of the contract shall not exceed the correcting of the defect(s) in the services/goods provided under the contract, and upon expiration of the warranty period all such liability shall terminate except under the warranty for merchantability and the warranty of fitness for a particular purpose.

However, this limitation does not preclude FWHA from seeking indirect, consequential, incidental exemplary, and liquidated damages.

- **12.08** Official, Agent and Employees of the FWHA Not Personally Liable: It is agreed by and between the parties hereto that in no event shall any official, officer, employee, or agent of the FWHA in any way be personally liable or responsible for any covenant or agreement herein contained whether expressed or implied, nor for any statement, representation or warranty made herein or in any connection with this agreement.
- **12.09 Subcontractors**: Unless otherwise stated within the RFP documents, the successful proposer may not use any subcontractors to accomplish any portion of the services described within the RFP documents or the contract without the prior written permission of the FWHA. Also, any substitution of subcontractors must be approved in writing by FWHA prior to their engagement.
- 12.10 Salaries and Expenses Relating to the Successful Proposer's Employees: Unless otherwise stated within the RFP documents, the successful proposer shall pay all salaries and expenses of, and all Federal, Social Security taxes, Federal and State Unemployment taxes, and any similar taxes relating to its employees used in the performance of the contract. The successful proposer further agrees to comply with all Federal, State and local wage and hour laws and all licensing laws applicable to its employees or other personnel furnished under this agreement.
- **12.11** Independent Contractor: Unless otherwise stated within the RFP documents or the contract, the successful proposer is an independent contractor. Nothing herein shall create any association, agency, partnership or joint venture between the parties hereto and neither shall have any authority to bind the other in any way.
- **12.12** Severability: If any provision of this agreement or any portion or provision hereof applicable to any particular situation or circumstance is held invalid, the remainder of this agreement or the remainder of such provision (as the case may be), and the application thereof to other situations or circumstances shall not be affected thereby.
- 12.13 Waiver of Breach: A waiver of either party of any terms or conditions of this agreement in any instance shall not be deemed or construed as a waiver of such term or condition for the future, or of any subsequent breach thereof. All remedies, rights, undertakings, obligations, and agreements contained in this agreement shall be cumulative and none of them shall be in limitation of any other remedy, right, obligation or agreement of either party.
- 12.14 Time of the Essence: Time is of the essence as to each provision in which a timeframe for performance is provided in this RFP. Failure to meet these timeframes may be considered a material breach, and FWHA may pursue compensatory and/or liquidated damages under the contract.
- **12.15** Limitation of Liability: In no event shall FWHA be liable to the successful proposer for any indirect, incidental, consequential or exemplary damages.
- **12.16** Indemnity: The Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless FWHA and its officers, agents, representatives, and employees from and against all claims, losses, damages, actions, causes of action and/or expenses resulting from, brought for, or on account of any personal injury or property damage received or sustained by any persons or property growing out of,

occurring, or attributable to any work performed under or related to this Agreement, resulting in whole or in part from the negligent acts or omissions of the Contractor, any subcontractor, or any employee, agent or representative of the Contractor or any subcontractor, AND REGARDLESS OF WHETHER CAUSED IN WHOLE OR IN PART BY THE NEGLIGENCE OF FWHA. CONTRACTOR ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT THIS INDEMNITY CONTROLS OVER ALL OTHER PROVISIONS IN THE AGREEMENT, SURVIVES TERMINATION OF THIS AGREEMENT, AND APPLIES TO CLAIMS AND LIABILITY ARISING OUT OF THE SOLE OR CONCURRENT NEGLIGENCE OF FWHA.

12.17 Public/Contracting Statutes: FWHA is a governmental entity as that term is defined in the procurement statutes. FWHA and this RFP and all resulting contracts are subject to federal, state and local laws, rules, regulations and policies relating to procurement.

12.18

Termination:

Any contract resulting from this RFP may be terminated under the following conditions: 12.18.1 By mutual consent of both parties, and

- **12.18.2 For Termination for Cause**: As detailed within Form HUD-5370-C (11/2006), General Conditions for Construction Contracts, Public Housing Programs, attached hereto:
 - **12.18.2.1** FWHA may terminate any and all contracts for default at any time in whole or in part, if the contractor fails to perform any of the provisions of any contract, so fails to pursue the work as to endanger performance in accordance with the terms of the RFP or any resulting contracts, and after receipt of written notice from FWHA, fails to correct such failures within seven (7) days or such other period as FWHA may authorize or require.
 - 12.18.2.1.1 Upon receipt of a notice of termination issued from FWHA, the Contractor shall immediately cease all activities under any contract resulting from this RFP, unless expressly directed otherwise by FWHA in the notice of termination.
 - **12.18.2.1.2** FWHA may terminate any contract resulting from this RFP in whole or in part, if funding is reduced, or is not obtained and continued at levels sufficient to allow for the expenditure.
- **12.18.3 Termination for Convenience**: In the sole discretion of the Contracting Officer, FWHA may terminate any and all contracts resulting from this RFP in whole or part upon fourteen days prior notice to the Contractor when it is determined to be in the best interest of FWHA.
- **12.18.4** The rights and remedies of FWHA provided under this section are not exclusive and are in addition to any other rights and remedies provided by law or under any contract.
- 12.18.5 In the event the resulting contract from this RFP is terminated for any reason, or upon its expiration, FWHA shall retain ownership of all work products including deliverables, source and object code, microcode, software licenses, and

documentation in whatever form that may exist. In addition to any other provision, the Contractor shall transfer title and deliver to FWHA any partially completed work products, deliverables, source and object code, or documentation that the Contractor has produced or acquired in the performance of any resulting contract.

12.19 Examination and Retention of Contractor's Records: FWHA, HUD, or Comptroller General of the United States, or any of their duly authorized representatives shall, until three years after final payment under all contracts executed as a result of this RFP, have access to and the right to examine any of the Contractor's directly pertinent books, documents, papers, or other records involving transactions related to this contract for the purpose of making audits, examinations, excerpts and transcriptions.

12.20 Invoicing (If applicable):

- 12.20.1 Contractor(s) will only be allowed to invoice for the cost of services/goods in compliance with his/ her proposal or best and final offer as accepted by FWHA.
- **12.20.2** Invoices must contain a complete description of the work or service that was performed, the contract price for each service, the purchase order number (if applicable), date of service, and address of service location or delivery address.
- **12.20.3** Contractor(s) must submit a separate invoice for each purchase order issued by FWHA. Each service delivery must have a separate and unique purchase order number.
- 12.20.4 FWHA shall make progress payments approximately every 30 days as the work proceeds, on estimates of work accomplished which meets the standards of quality established under the contract, as approved by the Contracting Officer. FWHA may, subject to written determination and approval of the Contracting Officer, make more frequent payments to contractors which are qualified small businesses. For more detail on progress payments refer to the attached Form 5370 (11-2006).
- **12.20.5** Upon the Award of Contract, Contractor shall receive a request from FWHA to process all payments electronically to insure prompt and efficient payment of all invoices.
- **12.20.6** If offered by Contractor, FWHA seeks a discount for early payment. FWHA shall only take such a discount if earned.

12.21 Interlocal Participation

- **12.21.1** FWHA may from time to time enter into Interlocal Cooperation Purchasing Agreements with other governmental entities or governmental cooperatives (hereafter collectively referred to as "Entity" or "Entities") to enhance FWHA's purchasing power. At FWHA's sole discretion and option, FWHA may inform other Entities that they may acquire items listed in this RFP, if applicable. Such acquisition(s) shall be at the prices stated herein and shall be subject to Contractor's acceptance.
- **12.21.2** In no event shall FWHA be considered a dealer, remarketer, agent or other representative of Contractor or Entity. Further, FWHA shall not be considered and

is not an agent; partner or representative of the Entity making purchases hereunder and shall not be obligated or liable for any such order.

- 12.21.3 Purchase orders shall be submitted to Contractor by the individual Entity.
- **12.21.4** FWHA shall not be liable or responsible for any obligation, including but not limited to, payment and for any item or service ordered by an Entity, other than FWHA.
- **12.22** Right to Data and Patent Rights: FWHA shall have exclusive ownership of all, proprietary interest in, and the right to full and exclusive possession of all information, materials and documents discovered or produced by Contractor pursuant to the terms of any resulting contract, including but not limited to, reports, memoranda or letters concerning the research and reporting tasks of any resulting contract. Both parties agree to comply with HUD Bulletin 909-23, which is the Notice of Assistance Regarding Patent and Copyright Infringement.
- **12.23** Lobbying Certification: By proposing to do business with FWHA or by doing business with FWHA, each proposer certifies the following:
 - **12.23.1** No Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the proposer, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal grant, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment or modification of any Federal contract, grant, loan or cooperative agreement.
 - **12.23.2** If any funds other than Federally appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with this Federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying', in accordance with its instructions.
 - 12.23.3 The successful proposer shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all subawards at all tiers, (including but not limited to subcontractors, subgrants, and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all subrecipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.
 - 12.23.4 This clause is a material misrepresentation of fact upon which reliance will be placed when the award is made, or a contract is entered into. The signing of a contract or acceptance of award certifies compliance with this certification, which is a prerequisite for making or entering into a contract, which is imposed by Section 1352, Title 31, U. S. Code. Any person who fails to file the required certifications shall be subject to civil penalty of not less than \$10,000.00 and not more than \$100,000.00 for each such failure.
- **12.24** Executive Order 11246: For all construction contracts awarded in excess of \$10,000, both parties hereby agree to comply with Executive Order 11246 of September 24, 1965, entitled

"Equal Employment Opportunity," as amended by Executive Order 11375 of October 13, 1967, and as supplemented in Department of Labor Regulations (41 CFR Chapter 60).

- **12.25** Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act: For all construction or repair contracts awarded, both parties hereby agree to comply with the Copeland "Anti-Kickback" Act (18 U.S.C. 874) as supplemented in Department of Labor Regulations (29 CFR Part 3).
- **12.26** Sections 103 and 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act: For all construction contracts awarded in excess of \$2,000 and for other contracts, which involve the employment of mechanics or laborers awarded in excess of \$2,500, both parties hereby agree to comply with the Sections 103 and 107 of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Act (40 U.S.C. 327-330) as supplemented in Department of Labor Regulations (29 CFR Part 5).
- 12.27 Clean Act Air: For all contracts in excess of \$100,000, both parties hereby agree to comply with all applicable standards, orders or requirements issued under Section 306 of the Clean air Act (42 U.S.C. 1857 (h), Section 508 of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. 1368), Executive Order 11738, and Environmental Protection Agency regulations (40 CFR Part 15) and any amendments.
- **12.28** Energy Policy and Conservation Act: Both parties hereby agree to comply with all mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency, which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (Pub. L. 94- 163, 89 STAT. 871) and any amendments.
- **12.29** Executive Order 11061: Both parties agree that they will comply with this order, which directs the Secretary of HUD to take all action, which is necessary and appropriate to prevent discrimination by agencies that utilize federal funds.
- 12.30 Public Law 88-352, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, and its amendments: Both parties agree that no person in the United States shall, on the basis of race, color, national origin or sex, be excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or subjected to discrimination under any program or activity which receives federal financial assistance. FWHA hereby extends this requirement to the Contractor and its subcontractors. Specific prohibited discriminatory actions and corrective actions are described in Chapter 2, Subtitle C, Title V of the Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988 (42 U.S.C. 19901 et. Seq.).
- 12.31 Public Law 90-284, Title VIII of the Civil Rights Act of 1968 and its Amendments (Fair Housing Act): Both parties agree to comply and prohibit any person from discriminating in the sale or rental of housing, the financing of housing or the provision of brokerage services, including in any way making unavailable or denying a dwelling to any person because of race, color, religion, sex or national origin. As a result, FWHA requires that the Contractor administer all programs and activities, which are related to housing and community development in such a manner as affirmatively to further fair housing.
- **12.32** Age Discrimination Act of 1975 and its amendments: Requires the Contractor to prohibit discrimination on the basis of age.
- **12.33** Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988 (42 U.S.C. 11901 et. seq.) and its amendments: FWHA requires Contractors to comply with this law.

24

12.34 HUD Information Bulletin 909-23: Contractors shall comply with the following laws and regulations:

12.34.1 Notice of Assistance Regarding Patent and Copyright Infringement

12.34.2 Clean Air and Water Certification

12.34.3 Energy Policy and Conservation Act

- **12.35** Copyrights/Rights in Data: FWHA has unlimited rights to any data, including computer software, developed by the Contractor in the performance of the Contract specifically:
 - 12.35.1 Except as provided elsewhere in this clause, FWHA shall have unlimited rights in data first produced in the performance of this Contract; form, fit, and function data delivered under this Contract; data delivered under this Contract (except for restricted computer software) that constitute manuals or instructional and training material for installation, operation, or routine maintenance and repair of items, components, or processes delivered or furnished for use under this Contract; and all other data delivered under this Contract unless provided otherwise for limited rights data or restricted computer software.
 - **12.35.2** Contractor shall have the right to: use, release to others, reproduce, distribute, or publish any data first produced or specifically used by the Contractor in the performance of this Contract, unless provided otherwise in this contract; protect from unauthorized disclosure and use those data which are limited rights data or restricted computer software to the extent provided in this contract; substantiate use of, add or correct limited rights, restricted rights, or copyright notices and to take other appropriate action in accordance with this contract; and establish claim to copyright subsisting in data first produced in the performance of this Contract to the extent provided below.
 - **12.35.3** For data first produced in the performance of this Contract, the contractor may establish, without prior approval of the CA, claim to copyright subsisting in scientific or technical articles based on or containing data first produced in the performance of this Contract. The Contractor grants FWHA and others acting on its behalf a paid- up, non-exclusive, irrevocable, worldwide license in such copyrighted data to reproduce, prepare derivative works, distribute copies to the public, and perform or display publicly by or on behalf of FWHA.
 - **12.35.4** The Contractor shall not, without the prior written permission of the CA, incorporate in data delivered under this Contract any data not first produced in the performance of this Contract and which contains copyright notice, unless the Contractor identifies such data and grants FWHA a license of the same scope as identified in the preceding paragraph.
 - **12.35.5** FWHA agrees not to remove any copyright notices placed on data and to include such notices in all reproductions of the data. If any data delivered under this Contract are improperly marked, FWHA may either at its discretion return the data to the Contractor or cancel or ignore the markings.
 - **12.35.6** The Contractor is responsible for obtaining from its subcontractors all data and rights necessary to fulfill the Contractor's obligations under this Contract.
 - **12.35.7** Notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary contained in the Contractor's standard commercial license or lease contract pertaining to any restricted

computer software delivered under this Contract, and irrespective of whether any such contract has been proposed prior to the award of this Contract or of the fact that such contract may be affixed to or accompany the restricted computer software upon delivery, the Contractor agrees that FWHA shall have the rights set forth below to use, duplicate, or disclose any restricted computer software delivered under this Contract. The terms and conditions of any resulting contract, including any commercial lease or licensing contract shall be subject to the following procedures.

- 12.35.7.1 The restricted computer software delivered under a resulting contract may not be used, reproduced, or disclosed by FWHA except as provided below or as expressly stated otherwise in a resulting contract. The restricted computer software may be used accordingly:
 - **12.35.7.1.1** Used or copied for use in or with the computers for which it was acquired, including use at any FWHA location to which such computer may be transferred.
 - **12.35.7.1.2** Used or copied for use in or with backup computer if any computer for which it was acquired is inoperative.
 - 12.35.7.1.3 Reproduced for safekeeping (archives) or backup purposes.
 - 12.35.7.1.4 Modified, adapted, or combined with other computer software, provided that the modified, combined, or adapted portions of the derivative software incorporating any of the delivered, restricted computer software shall be subject to the same restrictions set forth in a resulting contract; and
 - **12.35.7.1.5** Used or copied for use in or transferred to a replacement computer.
- **12.36** Additional Information: Each provision of law and each clause, which is required by law to be inserted in this RFP or any contract, shall be deemed to have been inserted herein, and this RFP and any resulting contract shall be read and enforced as though such provision or clause had been physically inserted herein. If, through mistake or otherwise, any such provision is not inserted or is inserted incorrectly, this agreement shall forthwith be physically amended to make such insertion or correction upon the application of either party. The fore-mentioned statutes, regulations and executive orders are not intended as an indication that such statute, regulation, or executive order is necessary applicable nor is an omission of such statute, regulation or executive order intended to indicate that it is not applicable.
- **12.37 Conflicting Conditions**: In the even there is a conflict between the documents comprising this RFP and any resulting contracts, the following order of precedence shall govern: (1) the more restrictive terms of either: any and all attached HUD forms and the term/conditions in the body of any resulting contract; (2) the RFP; and (3) Contractor's Response. In the event that a conflict exists between any state statute or federal law the most restrictive terms shall apply.
- **12.38** Interpretations: No official oral interpretation can be made to any proposer as to the meaning of any instruction, condition, specifications, drawing (if any), or any other document

issued pertaining to this RFP. Every request for an official interpretation shall be made by the prospective proposer, in writing at least five (5) days prior to the submission deadline. Official interpretations will be issued in the form of addenda, which will be posted on <u>www.fwha.org</u>; but it shall be the prospective proposer's responsibility to make inquiry as to addenda issued. All such addenda shall become a part of the RFP documents and the proposed contract with the successful proposer and all proposers shall be bound by such addenda, whether or not received by the prospective or successful proposer(s).

- 12.39 Contract Form: FWHA will not execute a contract on the successful proposer's form. Contracts will only be executed on FWHA's form. By submitting a proposal, the successful proposer agrees to this condition. However, FWHA will consider any contract clauses that the proposer wishes to include therein, but the failure of FWHA to include such clauses does not give the successful proposer the right to refuse to execute FWHA's contract form. It is the responsibility of each prospective proposer to notify FWHA, in writing, with the proposal submittal of any contract clauses that he/she is not willing to include in the final executed contract. FWHA will consider such clauses and determine whether or not to amend the Contract.
- **12.40** Liquidated Damages: For each day that performance under a resulting contract from this RFP is delayed beyond the time specified for completion, the successful proposer shall be liable for liquidated damages in the amount of \$50.00 per day. However, the timeframe for performance may be adjusted at FWHA's discretion in writing and received by the successful proposer prior to default under any resulting contract.
 - 12.40.1 Force Majeure: Neither FWHA nor Contractor shall be held responsible for delays nor default caused by fire, flood, riot, acts of God or war where such cause was beyond, respectively, FWHA or Contractor's reasonable control. Contractor shall make all reasonable efforts to remove or eliminate such a cause of delay or default and shall, upon the cessation of the cause, diligently pursue performance of its obligations under this Agreement.
- **12.41** Immigration Reform: By submitting a proposal Contractor certifies compliance with the Immigration Reform and Control Act of 1986 regarding employment verification and retention of verification forms for any individuals hired on or after November 6, 1986, who will perform any labor or services under any resulting contract.

12.42

Most Favored Customer:

The Contractor agrees that if during the term of any resulting contract, the Contractor enters into any agreement with any other governmental customer, or any non- affiliated commercial customer by which it agrees to provide equivalent services at lower prices, or additional services at comparable prices, the resulting Contract will at FWHA's option, be amended to accord equivalent advantage to FWHA.

12.43

Lapse in Insurance Coverage:

In the event Contractor fails to maintain insurance as required by a resulting contract, the Contractor shall immediately cure such lapse in insurance coverage at the Contractor's

²⁷

expense and pay FWHA in full for all costs and expenses incurred by FWHA under this Contract as a result of Contractor's failure to maintain insurance as required, including costs and reasonable attorney's fees relating to FWHA's attempts to cure such lapse in insurance coverage. Such costs and attorney fees, not to exceed fifteen hundred and 00/100 dollars (\$1,500.00), shall be automatically deducted from monies or payments owed to Contractors. Moreover, FWHA shall retain from monies or payments owed to Contractor by FWHA five percent (5%) of the value of the Contract and place this retainage into an account to cover FWHA's potential exposure to liability during the period of such lapse. This retainage shall be held by FWHA until six (6) months after the term of the resulting contract has ended or has otherwise been terminated, cancelled or expired and shall be released if no claims are received or lawsuits filed against FWHA for any matter that should have been covered by the required insurance.

- **13.0 FEES:** All fees are all-inclusive of all related costs that a proposer will incur to provide the noted goods or services in compliance with this solicitation, including, but not limited to: employee wages and benefits, clerical support, travel and lodging, overhead, profit, licensing, insurance, materials, supplies, tools, equipment, long distance telephone calls, document copying and motor vehicle fuel, all costs shall be fully burdened.
- **14.0 BID COSTS:** FWHA shall not compensate any bidder for any costs that may be incurred in responding to this solicitation.
- **15.0 ASSIGNMENT OF PERSONNEL:** FWHA retains the right to demand and receive a change in personnel assigned by the Contractor to provide services to FWHA if FWHA believes that such change is in its best interest.

16.0

SECTION 3:

Training and Employment Opportunities for Residents in the Project Area (Section 3, HUD Act of 1968; 24 CFR 135) The work to be performed under this contract is subject to the requirements of section 3 of the Housing and Urban Development Act of 1968, as amended, 12 U.S.C. 1701u (section 3). The purpose of section 3 is to ensure that employment and other economic opportunities generated by HUD assistance or HUD-assisted projects covered by section 3, shall, to the greatest extent feasible, be directed to low- and very low-income persons, particularly persons who are recipients of HUD assistance for housing. The parties to this contract agree to comply with HUD's regulations in 24 CFR Part 135, which implement section 3.

17.0 GENERAL CONDITIONS:

- **17.01** Acceptance by FWHA is required prior to payment. Acceptance will be based on adherence to the specifications, best industry practice and inspection by FWHA personnel.
- **17.02** Contractor shall supply all material, labor and equipment to complete the requirement of this solicitation unless otherwise specified in this solicitation.

Security Services PROPOSED PRICE AND SCHEDULE Attachment A

This form must be printed, completed and included in your RFP package.

Company Name:

Date:

Proposed pricing is as follows:

Froposed pricing is as follows.			
	Annual Hours		Community/Location totals
Location	(include	Hourly Rate	
	weekends and		
	holidays)		
Beacon Heights - 2210 Beacon Street	24 weekly; 1248		
	annually		
McComick Place - 2811 McComick Ave	40 weekly; 2080		
MCCOINICK Place - 2611 MCCOINICK AVE	annually		
Brookmill Court - 2751 Millbrook Dr.	40 weekly; 2080		
	annually		
North Highlands - 2100 St. Mary's Ave			
	24 weekly; 1248		
	annually		
Tall Oaks - 7300 Decatur Rd	24 weekly; 1248		
	annually		
River Cove - 2430 River Cove Lane	24 weekly; 1248		
	annually 24 weekly; 1248		
Brooklyn Manor - 3626 Brooklyn Ave	-		
Posterity Scholar House - 7315 Joshua	annually		
Lane	24 weekly; 1248		
	annually		
*Annual hours include weekends and holid	ays. Week days w	fill be rotated	
Opt	ional Add-on Ite	ems	
	Hourly Rate	Per task	
Service	(if applicable)	(if applicable)	Totals
	() []	(- FF	
Roaming Security Oficer for high-rises			
Increase hours for FWPD or Allen County			
, Sheriff Department			
Security For FWHA Administrative building			
when requested day or evening			
Security guard for site durning business hours			
when requested			
·			
National Background checks for employees			

ATTACHMENT J Procedures for Security Services in Residential Communities

I. General Duties and Responsibilities of Security Officers

- A. The Security Officer will treat all residents, guests, and Fort Wayne Housing Authority (FWHA) Management staff with due courtesy and respect.
- B. When arriving for duty, the Security Officer will log in, receive any special instructions, and conduct an inspection of the property to ensure that it is secure.
- C. The Security Officer will keep a detail log which represents a record of service during his/her shift, and which records all incidents, both routine and non-routine. This record will include arrival and departure times, actions taken, incidents observed, and notes on all suspicious activities.
- D. In certain circumstances. and if included in site instructions, the Security Officer will request identification from all entrants coming onto the site, whether they are residents or guests, and allow entry only to bona fide residents and to guests who are accompanied by residents.
- E. During the inspection and while on duty, the security officer shall give special regard and attention to the security of entrances to the management office, the community offices and buildings on site, to suspicious persons and vehicles on the property, and to safety and fire hazards.
- F. When encountering persons or hazards deemed to be an imminent threat to life, limb, or property, the security officer will notify 911 immediately to report the threat or hazard to the proper authorities.
- G. After notifying 911, the security officer will notify the Site Manager, or designated employee, and then properly log the incident. If there is no Site Manager or designated back-up available after 7:00 PM, and on weekends, the security officer will call a telephone number to be provided after contract award to report the incident to FWHA's answering service, which will invoke an emergency protocol to inform appropriate FWHA management staff.
- H. Whenever there has been a significant event involving suspicious persons, safety hazards, documented criminal activity, or incidents involving injuries or property damage, the Security Officer will prepare a report and provide a copy to the Site Manager at the end of each shift.
- I. The security officer will report any circumstances which are unusual but not deemed to be emergencies to the Site Manager on the daily log.

- J. The security officer will follow all site-specific instructions for the site to which he/she is assigned, as developed by the Site Manager for that site, and/or the shift supervisor of the security services contractor.
- K. The security officer will abide by all operating rules and procedures adopted by the security service contractor by whom he/she is employed.
- L. At the conclusion of a shift, the security officer shall complete his/her log and leave a copy of it for the Site Manager or designated back-up for review.
- M. Upon leaving his/her post at shift's end, the security officer will secure all entries, and return any keys or FWHA equipment to the area identified by the site manager or designated back-up.

II. Examples of Suspicious Activity That Should Be Noted by Security Officers

- A. Any person or persons loitering within the site.
- B. Any vehicles parked on property that do not have a current registration tag or it is missing.
- C. Suspicious activities may include, but are not necessarily limited to, the following:
 - 1. Transfer of small objects from hand to hand in return for money.
 - 2. Individuals loitering (hanging out), consuming alcohol or other drugs, with discreet exchanges of small items between individuals.
 - 3. Individuals with known gang affiliations loitering inside or near the outside perimeter of the site.
 - 4. Persons attempting to enter the site under false pretenses.
 - 5. Persons wandering in the management office, the Community Center or any of the agency offices, the common areas, or loitering where other persons pass or legitimately congregate.
 - 6. Persons observed "trying" doors in search of unlocked entries.
 - 7. Abandoned vehicles or inoperable.
 - 8. Heavy flow of vehicles to parking areas while vehicle occupants remain in their cars and are met by others.
 - 9. Frequent visitors to specific residences who stay for short duration.
 - 10. Non-residents coming and going on a regular basis who have keys to the units.

- 11. Persons known to be non-residents who are observed over a period of time frequenting specific units, which may indicate that they are lodgers.
- 12. Uncivil behavior on the part of residents or visitors, which may include the disturbance or harassment of other residents or guests, or which may be the result of intoxication or drug abuse.

III. Guidelines for Dealing with Safety Hazards

- A. While conducting inspections or roving the area, security officers will ensure that all previously described buildings' fire doors, common area doors, storage doors and non-residential doors are closed and not propped open.
- B. Security officers will inspect for flammable items left outside the buildings, especially against the buildings, and notify the Site Manager or designated backup of any flammables found.
- C. While conducting inspections or roving the area, security officers will note any volatile chemicals improperly stored or placed inside or outside the area, taking appropriate action to report the finding, according to the level of danger perceived. No security officer, resident, or unqualified FWHA employee should intervene in the collection or disposal of any chemicals.
- D. Protocol for responding to fire alarms/security alarms will be posted on site, and security officers will familiarize themselves with the fire alarm system/security system of the facility in which they are working.
- E. While conducting inspections or roving the premises, security officers will note and report any potential tripping hazards or other dangers posed by items found in common areas.
- F. Dangerous weapons and tools should be secured by the security officer if that action poses no threat to the officer or to others.
- G. The finding of syringes should be reported to the Site Manager or designated back- up.
- Biological hazards should be dealt with by the security officer only to the extent of his/her training. Otherwise, biological hazards should be reported to the Site Manager, or designated staff person, if available, or to 911, according to the perceived level of danger.
- I. If a security officer receives a threat involving a bomb or other explosive device, the security officer Shall notify 911 immediately, then notify the Site Manager, or designated staff person.

IV. General Reporting Guidelines

- A. Any activity or incident which the security officer believes creates an imminent risk to life or property must be reported promptly to 911. Calls to 911 must always be followed with a verbal report to the Site Manager or designated back-up, and then with a written report to the FWHA Site Manager and the security contractor supervisor.
- B. Activities of an unusual but non-emergency nature must be logged in the security officer's shift log, reported to the Site Manager, or designated back-up, and may, depending upon the perceived level of risk, be reported as a specific communication addressed to the Site Manager.
- C. When reporting suspicious activity, the security officer should give as accurate a description of the individuals and vehicles involved as possible, endeavoring to note the following features:
 - 1. Persons: Race, age, height, weight, hair color, skin tone, build, unusual features such as scars, tattoos, or speech patterns; and color and description of clothes, including hat, coat, shirt, pants, and shoes.
 - 2. Vehicles: Color, year, make, model, number of doors, and license plate number and state.

V. General Responsibilities of Security Service Contractors and Their Employees

- A. Security officers will meet all state and local requirements for the private security profession.
- B. Prior to being assigned to FWHA properties, security officers shall have received the minimum mandatory training hours established in your firm's Employee Handbook for unarmed security officers and consistent with the requirements of State law.
- C. Security officer will be armed and will have received the minimum mandatory training established by State law for carrying a firearm.
- D. All security officers will obey federal, state, and local laws while performing security duties for FWHA.
- E. Security officers will observe and follow all relevant FWHA policies and procedures while performing security services and interacting with residents, FWHA staff, and the general public.
- F. Security officers will not detain or attempt to detain any person on FWHA's property. Remedial action involving detention of individuals shall be accomplished only through calling 911. This directive does not exclude a security officer from coming to the immediate assistance of a citizen, resident, guest, or FWHA staff

member who is under duress, nor does it deprive the Security Officer of their legal right to self-defense, should there be a threat of imminent harm or actual physical violence.

- G. Security officers will under no circumstances enter a residence, even when invited, unless performing their assigned duties and accompanied by the Multi-Site Manager or designated employee.
- H. Security officers will not smoke inside any FWHA property.
- I. Security officers will not use FWHA telephones for any non-business-related purpose.
- J. Security officers will respect the privacy of all residents by observing strict confidentiality over any resident information which may become known to them, including addresses, telephone numbers, and written information in resident files stored on site.
- K. Security service contractors will ensure that all security officers read, understand, and follow the FWHA Procedures for security services in residential communities. Further, security service contractors will maintain a record of each security officer's training and instructions regarding this directive. Where the contractor's written procedures conflict with FWHA's written procedures, FWHA's shall prevail.